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Woodford Community Council

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 3 SEPTEMBER 2009 AT THE VICARAGE, CHESTER ROAD, WOODFORD

PRESENT

Mr K Coxey


Chairman

Mrs M Wood


Treasurer

Mrs H Buszard

Secretary

Mr R Beatham, Mr S Downes, Dr L Evans, Mr A Freeth, Mr D Hall, Revd J Knowles, Mr P Rodman, Mr C Roscoe, Mrs M White.

By invitation for Item 1
Mr P Goodman




Mr B Jeffreys

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Mr P Crompton and Councillor B Leck. 

1.   FUTURE OF BAE SITE

The Chairman welcomed two guests for the discussion on this item – Mr Paul Goodman, a friend of Mr Rodman with extensive planning experience and Mr Ben Jeffreys, Conservative Parliamentary candidate for Cheadle.

Mr Goodman spoke first. He described his background in town planning and explained that he was attending the meeting in a private capacity to assist the committee to understand current planning procedures. He outlined how the previous planning system had operated, mentioning in particular Unitary Development Plans (UDP), which had been put in place by the Metropolitan Boroughs such as Stockport.  Now, however, these had been superseded by the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS), developed for the North West by the Regional Assembly (which no longer existed). Within the RSS was the Local Development Framework (LDF) – a portfolio of planning documents put together for each metropolitan district.  Within that came the Core Strategy, which needed to consider the whole infrastructure - schools, medical facilities and transport as well as housing and economic development. This was the area action plan, which must include a statement showing how local communities would be involved in the planning procedure.  The plan would be assessed against several rules, including sustainability criteria, was evidence based and updated annually. The processes in the new system were very different. Whereas the UDP used an adversarial system, with public enquiries that could be very contentious, the Core Strategy involved local communities from an early stage. Later on the Inspectors would hold public examinations to check the soundness of the plans and ensure that they conformed to the RSS and that sustainability issues had been considered. The Inspectors’ reports would be binding and objections could not be made then except if the plans were deemed unsound. 

The RSS set down housing targets. Between 2003 and 2021 Stockport would be required to provide a net 8,100 new houses, i.e. 450 per year, with about 80% focused on Brownfield sites. Integral to this was the Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment, which identified potential sites suitable for housing development. Landowners and developers had already been invited to put forward sites for inclusion in the SHLAA and the intent was to produce a preferred options document in September. This would almost certainly include the BAE site. It was therefore essential that the WCC became involved in this consultation process, monitoring the plans, drawing them to the attention of residents and encouraging a response. Since part of the BAE site fell under the remit of Cheshire East, liaison with Poynton and Adlington bodies would also be sensible, so that responses could be coordinated. 

The Chairman thanked Mr Goodman for his excellent presentation, which had been most informative.

Mr Jeffreys then explained his involvement. Since March 2007, after speaking to people in the Woodford area, he had become aware that the future of the BAE site was of great concern. He had had a meeting with Simon Astley, BAE’s Parliamentary Affairs spokesman, and last April had also had a meeting with David Cave, the Head of Real Estate at BAE, whose department held responsibility for the sale of BAE property and land. Mr Cave had explained that the current activity was scheduled to end in 2012 and the site would therefore be vacated at the beginning of 2013. The total size of site was 500 acres – 300 acres in Stockport and 200 in Cheshire East. Within the Stockport area there were two Brownfield sites, both of which had the potential to be developed. The remainder of the site, including the 2000 m runway, was designated Greenbelt, although it could possibly be developed if a valid enough argument were to be out forward. However, Mr Cave had given an assurance that BAE had not yet signed any agreements regarding the disposal of the site and did not want to upset the local community. 

Mr Jeffreys commented that this was a unique site, in terms of its size and length of runway, and there was always a possibility that BAE might decide to retain it against future needs. However, he felt that that was somewhat unlikely and that the more obvious use was for housing, particularly on the Brownfield areas. He felt that it was therefore important for local residents to decide what they would like to see in the future. He had considered various ideas and, with the help of a local architectural firm, put together a proposal that would see the majority of the land developed as a country park, with the centrepiece being an Olympic standard rowing lake along the 2000 m path of the runway. Preliminary discussions with Sport England and various rowing bodies had been encouraging. He concluded by reiterating his wish to work with local people to find the most acceptable solution for the community.

The Chairman then summarised the discussions, noting in particular that it was essential for the WCC to keep in touch with planning developments and liaise with the local councillors. He thanked both speakers once again for their valuable contributions.

2.  CONFIRMATION OF THE MINUTES

The Minutes of the previous meeting, held on 6 July 2009, were approved as a correct record.

3.  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

New Bank Account

The Chairman confirmed that the new bank account with NatWest Bank was now operational.
Road Safety

It was noted that a letter had been received from Mr Clark, Road Safety Manager for Stockport MBC, in response to the concerns expressed by the WCC regarding the zebra crossing on Woodford Road. Copies had been circulated to members.

AGM

It was confirmed that the large hall at the Community Centre had been booked for the AGM on Thursday, 26 November 2009. Consideration was given to possible guest speakers and it was agreed that since the future use of the BAE site was probably the most important issue facing Woodford, it would be useful to have a representative from the Planning Department at Stockport MBC to provide the latest information on future proposals and also link in to SEMMMS.

The Chairman agreed to consult Cllr Leck on this matter.

ACTION: Chairman

4.  WCC WEBSITE

It was noted that the website had gone live in July, about two weeks after the last meeting. It had been very well received and was being kept up to date, thanks in no small part to Mike Gallagher, who was very responsive to requests to upload the latest information. Members were reminded that the closing date for the inaugural competition was the end of September and it was agreed that a new autumn competition should be initiated. Possible sponsors, in particular the Garden Centre, would be approached.

ACTION: Secretary

The Committee offered a vote of thanks to the Secretary for all the time and effort she had expended in helping to set up the website.

5.  WOODFORD WAR MEMORIAL COMMUNITY CENTRE (WWMCC)

It was noted that the issue regarding legal costs had been resolved.

Mr Freeth reported that he had attended a meeting of the Management Committee on 29 July 2009 at which a draft of the revised constitution had been discussed. A few changes had been agreed and subject to these, the draft had received unanimous approval. It had been expected that this version would then be made available to residents for general consideration, but the drafting sub-committee had rejected some of the changes and a further committee meeting had been called at very short notice. This had been inquorate and an unsuccessful attempt had then been made to reach agreement by email. It was now expected to be discussed at the next Management Committee meeting on 9 September 2009. In the meantime, an SGM had been arranged for 16 September 2009 to approve the revised document. Although notices about the meeting stated that copies of the revised constitution could be obtained at the Centre or on the WWMCC website, it was obvious that nothing would be available until after the meeting on 9 September. Members expressed their concern that this gave residents very little time to consider such an important document and felt that the SGM should be postponed. It was agreed that the WCC should write to the WWMCC Chairman to this effect.

ACTION: Secretary

(Secretary’s Note: Copies of the revised constitution were finally posted on the WWMCC website on 10 September 2009 and the SGM went ahead as planned on 16 September. However, the new version was not approved at that meeting. A number of amendments were agreed, together with various editorial corrections, and a further revision was therefore to be prepared for approval at a second SGM. Until this happens, the 2007 constitution remains valid.)

6.  SUB-GROUP REPORTS

(a) Planning applications 

The Secretary reported that at the end of July the WCC’s attention had been drawn by email to planning applications relating to the erection of internally illuminated advertising panels to two bus shelters on Chester Road, Woodford. References for these applications and details explaining how they could be accessed were therefore provided on the website and on the Notice Board in case any Woodford residents wished to submit comments on them. The consultation period had now passed and a decision had already been made to approve one of the applications. Further information could be found by following the link to the SMBC Planning Dept on the Useful Links page of the Website

Concern had also been expressed by some residents with regard to the noise emanating from Hill Top Farm as a result of traffic movements into and on the landfill site. The Chairman had explained to them that any complaints relating to environmental issues such as this needed to be addressed directly to the appropriate Department within Stockport MBC.  He had, however, checked with the Planning Dept and confirmed that the original application had been extended to 31 October 2009, after which landscaping of the site would be undertaken. This should be completed by March 2010.

(b)  Stockport Council Issues

The Chairman had followed up the query regarding blue and brown recycling bins and had been informed that they were now likely to be delivered to Woodford residents in October/November.

(c)  Footpaths
As agreed at the last meeting, the Chairman provided copies of a map of the Woodford area showing all the public footpaths and rights of way. Various members volunteered to walk particular paths and to submit reports indicating the state of the paths and the clarity of signposting to the Chairman before the next meeting. (See Appendix A for details.) 

(d)  SEMMMS

It was reported that residents should shortly be receiving leaflets outlining next stages in the scheme.

7.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS

7.1 Financial update

The Treasurer reported that the current bank balance stood at £434. It was noted that a further tranche of the website grant would be available in due course, but any further income would be dependent upon donations made at the AGM.

7.2 Litter day 

It was decided to hold the next ‘Tidy Woodford Day’ on Saturday, 28 November 2009. This would be after Bonfire Night, when a lot of litter was generally left in the vicinity of the Community Centre, and after the AGM, when attention could be drawn to it to maximise response.

7.3  Queensgate School 

It was reported that some residents had expressed their concern that that no children from Woodford had been offered places at Queensgate School this year, even though for most of them it was the nearest school.  It was recognised that Queensgate was considerably oversubscribed and that different criteria were in force this year. However, it was pointed out that Woodford children had limited options because of being on the boundary between Stockport and Cheshire. It was also mentioned that when Woodford Primary School was closed many years ago, a commitment had been made that Woodford children would be able to attend the nearest school It was agreed that a letter seeking clarification should be sent on behalf of the WCC to Stockport Education authority and copied to the Chairman of Governors.

ACTION: Secretary

7.4  WWMCC

Mr Freeth reported that concern had been expressed by the WWMCC committee regarding the letter that had been sent to the WCC on 9 June 2009. A copy of this letter had apparently been sent to someone outside the WCC and information in it used incorrectly.  Members were reminded that correspondence circulated to the WCC should be treated as confidential and not forwarded to outside parties.

8.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was confirmed that the next meeting would be held at the Vicarage on Monday, 26 October 2009.

Approved            ……………………………                                            Date………………………..          

                          Ken Coxey, Chairman 
APPENDIX A  Allocation of footpaths (Minute 6c)

	Footpath Number

	Location
	Volunteer

	1, 2
	Old Hall Lane
	PR

	3
	Near Bridle Road
	LR

	7
	Church Lane to Chester Road
	HB

	8, 9
	Foden Lane
	AF

	10
	Moor Lane to Garden Centre
	CR

	28
	Blossoms Road to Hall Moss Road
	SD

	99
	Chester Road towards Aerodrome
	MWh/MWo
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